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Dear Editor,
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Chamber Updates
Battling the Drug-Friendly Culture

   T h e  D R U G  F R E E 
MOUNTAIN LIFE cam-
paign supports an overall 
safe community by provid-
ing information, education 
and support services to 
children, families, and com-
munity toward prevention 
of illegal substance abuse. 

Trash

Winter is almost over. There are a few weeks before spring is 
officially here however; Mother Nature has shown us a taste of spring 
over the last week. Warmer temperatures stir the desire to get outside 
and enjoy the sun. One outside activity that many people are looking 
forward to is to go hiking. I enjoy hiking but the multiple search and 
rescues from the trails can be challenging. Union County Emergency 
Management would like to provide some 
tips for hiking on the beautiful trails of 
North Georgia. 

Hiking can be great exercise 
but hikers should know their limits. 
There are a multitude of different trails 
throughout Union County each with dif-
ferent physical requirements. For the 
person who wants to enjoy nature without a long, strenuous hike in 
the mountains, there are several great trails at the various county and 
state parks. For the more adventurous, there is the Appalachian Trail 
and its various access trails. These trails can be physically challenging 
to the less experienced and less conditioned hiker. 

No matter which trail you hike on, you must always know what 
you’re getting into. Hikers should research the trail and map it out 
before they start. They should know the distance, the start and finish, 
the terrain, the difficulty of the trail and their hiking pace. A hike from 
Bryan Herbert Reece access to Blood Mountain, for example, is a two 
mile mountain hike. The average mountain hiker walks one mile per 
hour. A hike to Blood Mountain would be considered a four hour hike. 
Make sure you have plenty of time for your hike. It is also a good idea 
to know the weather. 

Hikers should also be prepared. Hikers should wear the appro-
priate clothing and footwear. It is also a good idea to dress in layers 
as well as have extra clothes. Hikers should carry essential equipment 
such as water, snacks, map, flashlight with extra batteries, first aid 
kit, whistle, and something to start a fire. If you take a cell phone, en-
sure that it is charged. Cell phones can be unreliable. There are many 
places where there is no service on the mountain trails. Hikers should 
not depend on cell phones for flashlights, maps nor GPS. 

Hiking can be a great outdoor adventure. We would like for 
everyone to be prepared and to be safe while hiking. These are just 
a few tips for hikers to consider when enjoying the beautiful trails in 
Union County. 

Union County Fire Department ~Our Family Protecting Your 
Family~

I never met him, but he was dear to me.  I grieve his pass-
ing.  

Billy Graham held the respect of the world’s powerful 
people, yet he thought of himself as a simple farm boy called by 
God.  If ever I was tempted to doubt the authority of the Bible, 
the identity and work of Christ, or the reality of eternal life, I 
knew that a man of such stature be-
lieved.  He is now part of that “great 
cloud of witnesses” (Heb. 12:1).

I’ll miss those stadiums filled 
with people from all walks of life.  
Before the civil rights movement of 
the 1960’s, he made sure race was 
no barrier to participation in his 
events.

I’ll miss the baritone voice of George Beverly Shea (d. 
2013).  “I’d rather have Jesus than silver or gold.  I’d rather be 
His than have riches untold.  I’d rather have Jesus than houses or 
lands.  I’d rather be led by his nail-pierced hand.”

Someone would offer a testimony of faith.  One was Louis 
Zamperini, the Olympian and WWII POW who was saved at 
the Los Angeles Revival in 1949.  He returned to Japan and led 
some of his captors to Christ, and later founded a ministry to 
wayward boys.

 I’ll miss Billy Graham’s prophetic voice declaring, “The 
Bible says…”  He never failed to mention the historical event 
that authenticated his message, the cross of Christ.  Rev. Graham 
explained once that he doesn’t transition his message to an end-
ing invitation.  He is giving the invitation from the start.  

You would hear something like this:  “God loves you!  
Christ shed his blood on the cross for you.  ‘Whosoever shall 
call upon the name of the Lord shall be saved’ (Rom. 10:13), the 
Bible says.  Repent from sin!  You won’t be the same once you 
come to Christ.  Come by faith to receive Jesus as your Savior 
and Master.  Make your faith public right now.  Your bus will 
wait.”  

Cliff Barrows (d. 2016) would lead the choir singing, 
“Just as I am, without one plea, but that Thy blood was shed for 
me, and that Thou bidd’st me come to Thee.”  The aisles of the 
vast stadium would flow like waterfalls with people willing to 

I’ve found that there are two main opin-
ions on winter weeds: people either love to see 
the extra splash of color and happy bees in their 
yard, or they view the unwanted plants as nui-
sances that need to be dealt with. Either way, it’s 
always good to be able 
to identify weeds and 
know what their pres-
ence indicates about 
the environment.

Overall, if 
your lawn has a lot 
of weeds, the soil 
conditions are not that great for your grass. If 
your grass does not have enough nutrients or 
the soil is too compacted, weeds can easily take 
control. While pre-emergent and post-emergent 
herbicides like pendimethalin and glyphosate 
can help prevent and kill weeds, you will likely 
continue to have weed problems year after year 
if you don’t improve the soil enough for your 
grass to fill in. 

Certain weeds can actually indicate specif-
ic conditions of your soil. Small hop clover is a 
small weed that has leaves grouped in threes and 
a small, globe-like yellow flower. If you have a 
lot of small hop clover in your yard, your soil is 
much too dry and does not have enough nitro-
gen. Annual bluegrass, which forms in clumps, 
usually indicates that there is too much nitrogen, 
water, and compaction. A lot of moss means 
there is too much shade, not enough drainage, 
and compacted soil. 

A very common weed that is popping up 
everywhere right now is henbit. This plant has 
a dark, square stem with rounded leaves and 
tube-shaped, purple flowers. Overall, it can be 
considered a very attractive plant, but it spreads 
easily and can quickly take over a lawn. Dandeli-
ons are also blooming everywhere. These weeds 
start as bright yellow flowers but eventually turn 
into fuzzy white or gray globes with seeds in the 
middle. These seeds are then spread by air move-
ment and begin to infest the rest of your lawns. 

Henbit, dandelions and other weeds, 
though often viewed as pests, are actually the first 
source of nectar and pollen for bees. If you’ve 
ever rubbed your finger over a dandelion flower 
or perhaps sniffed it a little too closely, you’ll 
notice that your skin is covered in yellow pollen. 
These ample food sources are very important to 
help bees recover from the harsh winter. 

If you plan on improving your lawn’s soil 
conditions but just can’t wait to get those weeds 
out of your yard, give your lawn a good mow be-
fore treating with herbicides. Though there have 
not been any proven links between herbicide 
application and bee decline, it is always best to 
discourage pollinators from being present when 
chemicals are applied, especially if treating with 

Since when did we become comfortable 
with our employees working with a little buzz 
from last night? And why have we been pres-
sured and bullied into looking the other way? 
When a worker falls 
off a roof, a ladder, 
or down a flight of 
stairs, do we treat 
that as “no big deal”? 
No. Therefore, the 
efforts behind safe-
ty, wellness, and 
whole health should 
be equally as re-
spected. 

The night-before buzz isn’t just about pot. 
It also pertains to alcohol, other illicit drugs, 
and prescription or over-the-counter medica-
tions, whether used appropriately or misused 
and abused. It all flows together and relates each 
to the other because current U.S. culture has be-
come boundary-averse. It is, at this time, drug-
friendly, and that is what employers are constant-

Last week was a busy week at the Cham-
ber. We had over 50 attendees at the Monthly 
Mingle where John Cone with Cone and As-
sociates CPA, LLC spoke on the 2018 tax law 
changes and the implications to individuals and 
small businesses. It 
was a very informa-
tive meeting!

The next 
Monthly Mingle is 
scheduled for March 
21st at noon. The 
guest speaker will 
be Mike Kiernan, owner of Panel Built. He will 
be speaking on “How Serious Are You About 
Your Business”, covering such topics as goal set-
ting, planning, marketing and sales. Tri-County 
Office Supply will be sponsoring the event.

On Thursday night the Evening with the 
Stars program was a tremendous success with 
over 100 attendees. The teacher of the year, 
the student of the year and the business of the 
year were recognized and honored for their per-
formance in 2017. Dr Drew Van Horn, the new 
president of Young Harris College was also in 

The superintendent presented a capsule of 
the school security protocol at this week’s school 
board meeting.

Our plan has been approved by GEMA so 
one would assume it includes “putting students 
in the closet when the alarm sounds” since this 
is a standard protocol of most plans. However 
this is analogous to putting fish in a rain barrel, 
of course.   

Most school shootings are over and done 
within 3-5 minutes. Typical LEO response time 
is 7 minutes.  When seconds count ... Training 

Letters to the Editor

I was very pleased to read the comments 
of Commissioner Paris regarding getting tough 
on the trash problem in Union County. We live 
in such a beautiful place that I just can’t under-
stand why people trash the place where they live.   
Even animals have the good sense not to make 
a mess in the area where they sleep or eat. I can 
only conclude that the people who litter simply 
do not care about themselves or other people 
who are impacted.   

I know there is a lot of trash on the roads 
but for me the problem is not so much the roads 
as it is property owners in a neighborhood who 
do not care how their property looks. Some peo-
ple will say that they have the right to do what 
they want to with their property. But I say their 
property rights end where they impact my ability 
to enjoy my property. 

I taught high school and some college for 
36 years, retiring in 2000. My last ten years I gave 
to Marjory Stoneman Douglas High School. 

In 1990, Douglas High School was built 
on forty acres and was a designated “open cam-
pus” built around a large, central patio — which 
is to say that the wind blows through the con-
necting halls, rain puddles on the concrete floor, 
birds fly through the corridors. 

The image on which Douglas was built 
was that the high school serving Parkland was 
to look like a “small college.” Access was open 
from all directions. 

Until Valentine’s Day, 2018, that “open 
campus,” those forty acres, the 3,000+ students, 
were patrolled by two — only two — uniformed 
“resource officers.”

When our daughter drops off her fourteen 
year-old twins at their middle school, they must 
enter the school through the one — and only — 
entrance. There are several egress doors but only 
one entrance. Standing there is a uniformed po-
lice officer who goes on patrol as the late bell 
rings.

Nikolas Cruz, the acknowledged assas-
sin, had access to an “open campus.” What if he 
could have entered Douglas High School only 
through one door? What if the sole entranceway 
had been framed in ballistic glass and the doors’ 
locks had been electronically-controlled? What 

Dear Editor,
One Entrance

Dear Editor,

•
School Resource Officers

When we lived in Winston Salem, North 
Carolina, my children (now in their mid forties), 
in every school had a Resource Officer.  These 
were Winston Salem police officers, paid by the 
city.  The schools were their “beat”.

In every school the ROs gained the respect 
and confidence of the students. Students confided 
their problems and any rumors they heard.

The shooting in Florida exemplifies the 
greater need for not just ROs, but more people 
trained and armed. I’m sure some, if not many, 
coaches and teachers would be willing and able 
to do this to protect their students.

People talk about the AR-15 as the cause 
of so many young lives taken. In one of the worst 
mass shooting in the country, Virginia Tech, the 
murderer used hand guns.

As a former law officer in Winston Salem, 
I’ve seen lethal bats, knifes, cars, bricks, lamps 
and other heavy household items. But the only 
way you can stop a bad person with a gun is a 
good person with a gun, period.  
Chris Crawford

Church and events surrounding the church 
have always been an integral part of my life. And 
I have learned much from those experiences. A 
few that come to mind follow this paragraph. 
Aunt June had a younger sister about my age 
whom I played with 
as a child. As we 
grew older Debbie 
became a Tomboy 
of the highest cali-
ber. She loved riding 
those Honda Trail 
90s and she could 
whip most of my male friends. Even as a young 
girl upon noticing a problem she did her best to 
correct that problem. Union Hill Congregational 
Church, a little country church in Trapptown was 
where our family has worshipped for more than 
a century. Everyone in the church is connected 
through family or close friendship.

As you walked into the old church the old 
tongue and groove pine planking would creak 
and moan as if in pain. During the summer time 
the windows would be opened and the old black 
ceiling fans would draw in cool air from outside 
of the building. The old wooden benches lacked 
cushioning insuring that very few people would 
fall asleep during the sermons of the preacher. 
At the front of the small sanctuary an old up-
right piano was placed in the corner of the stage 
on the preacher’s right side. The “Amen corner” 
was located on his left consisting of two pews 
where the Deacons sat during services.

After Sunday School everyone gathered in 
the pews of the sanctuary for the worship ser-
vice. A few good singers would sing a special or 
two and then the congregation would sing 8-10 
good old gospel songs. These include “Amazing 
Grace” and “Let Us Have A Little Talk With Je-
sus”. After these songs the “Song Leader” would 
ask the young kids to come up and lead the con-
gregation in a song or two of their choosing.

This particular Sunday, Mr. McMurray 
asked the young’uns to come up to the stage. 
Debbie and I must have been about 5-6 years 
old. She walked up to the stage and the kids start 
to sing “Jesus Loves Me”. Debbie soon noticed 
that Mr. McMurray’s pants were unzipped and 
his shirt tail was sticking out of his fly. So, to cor-
rect this problem she reached toward his waist 
and tried to grab his zipper. The song leader did 
his best to maintain his dignity while trying to 
keep time with his left hand, holding the song-
book with another and gently pushing this young 
girl away with his leg. The girl’s mother, L. G., 
was horrified. My Aunt June was stunned.

Everyone else was trying not to laugh 
while all the teenagers were cracking up. Mr. 
McMurray was very professional. However, his 
left hand which was keeping time sped up and 

ESPLOST

Over the past few weeks, I have noticed a 
couple of “Letters to the Editor” concerning the 
upcoming ESPLOST (Educational SPLOST).  I 
would like to make sure everyone understands 
that the upcoming Educational SPLOST is NOT 
a “new” tax for Union County.   The vote will 
be to continue the 1-penny sales tax that we cur-
rently have in place and that has been in place 
since 1998.  If this were passed, it would NOT 
increase the sales tax rate in Union County. 

 I want to commend on the Union County 
School Administration and Board on their ex-
cellent management of the 1-penny sales tax.  
From the last round of ESPLOST, our students 
now have a state of the art Agriscience Facility 
and Fine Arts Center, which were built without 
placing the school into debt. In addition, without 

Q. We saw in the North Georgia News that the old Fort 
Sorghum is going to be torn down? Why?

A. After a lot of discussion and some tough decisions 
we have decided to tear down the old fort. The Sorghum Festi-
val Group, formerly Blairsville Jaycees, have had control of old 
Fort Sorghum for many years and have utilized it for the benefit 
of the community. About ten years 
ago the Sorghum Festival had to be 
moved to Meeks Park due to the lack 
of room for vendors and lack of ad-
equate parking.  They have continued 
to utilize part of the old fort for stor-
age along with the county and various 
other groups. The school also used it 
to host a haunted house. The adjacent parcel (the empty gravel lot) 
is owned by the Sorghum Festival Group and they have decided to 
sell this property. They came to the county suggesting the removal 
of the old fort since many boards were rotten and it has been very 
difficult for us to control access into the area. This liability has 
been a concern for quite a while. 

Q. Who actually owns the property the old Fort Sor-
ghum is on?

A. It is owned by the County and is a portion of the Haral-
son Property that contains the Civic Center.  The property was do-
nated to Union County by Haralson Memorial Civic Center, Inc. 
in September of 1971. 

Q. Are there any parts of the old fort structure that the 
county can use?

A. We are looking to see if it would be feasible to move one 
or both of the corner towers to the new Sorghum Festival site lo-
cated in Meeks Park. The original “Fort Sorghum” wooden letters 
that were on the side of the structure have been removed and will 
be donated to the Historical Society.   

Q. Is it possible to have some of the wood from the old 
fort?

A. The Sorghum Festival Group has already taken care of 
distributing the remaining sound boards at this point.

Q. Do you not feel sad seeing the old structure being 
taken down?

A. In one way I am sad about it, but I also see the possi-


